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Dear Acting Captain Altorfer:

Our office has completed its review of the materials related to Recommendation 36.3
that have been submitted to us as part of the collaborative reform process. After
reviewing the package and information provided by the Department, the California
Department of Justice finds as follows:

Recommendation 36.3: The SFPD should review all of its policies, procedures, manuals,
training curricula, forms, and other materials to eliminate the use of archaic or biased
language. For example, the SFPD should review the use of the word 'citizen" in policies
and forms, such as the Citizen Complaint Form (SFPD/OCC 293). This assessment should
be completed within 120 days of the issuance of this report.

Response to Recommendation 36.3:

In 2019, SFPD formed a working group, consisting of representatives from the District
Attorney’s Office, the Public Defender’s Office, the Department of Police Accountability,
and the Human Rights Commission (HRC). The working group reviewed Department
materials, including Department General Orders, Department Bulletins, and Unit Orders
and identified words that are archaic or biased. From this meeting, the HRC Executive
Director identified several changes to SFPD policies that would remove archaic or biased
language. The HRC Executive Director also generated a list of “problematic” terms (that
is, terms that are biased or archaic) and a list of “preferred” terms to use in place of the
problematic ones.

In late December 2020, SFPD issued a Written Directives Unit (WDU) Order (20-05)
directing the WDU to maintain the preferred language list provided by the HRC. At least
once every five years, the WDU must work with the HRC to update the list.

The Unit Order also requires the WDU to ensure that any new policy going forward
(including updates to existing policies) does not include archaic terms and is consistent




with the HRC preferred language list. To facilitate this process, the WDU may provide
subject matter experts assigned to draft or update a policy with the preferred language
list as a reference. SFPD provided an example of its update of two policies, where it
replaced the use of “he/she” to the singular “they,” among other changes.

When any policy is up for review according to the broader policy to update policy on a
five-year cycle, the WDU is also tasked with ensuring that the policy is updated to
remove any archaic or biased language.

Based upon all of the above, the Department of Justice finds that SFPD is in substantial
compliance with this recommendation.

Please let us know if you have any questions or would like to discuss these further.

Tanya























